University of Washington School of Law

UW Law Digital Commons

Articles Faculty Publications

2019

Health Reform and Higher Ed: Campuses as Harbingers of Medicaid Universality and Medicare Commonality

Sallie Thieme Sanford University of Washington School of Law

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.law.uw.edu/faculty-articles



Part of the Health Law and Policy Commons

Recommended Citation

Sallie Thieme Sanford, Health Reform and Higher Ed: Campuses as Harbingers of Medicaid Universality and Medicare Commonality, 47 J. L. MED. & ETHICS 79 (2019), https://digitalcommons.law.uw.edu/facultyarticles/589

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Faculty Publications at UW Law Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Articles by an authorized administrator of UW Law Digital Commons. For more information, please contact cnyberg@uw.edu.



Health Reform and Higher Ed: Campuses as Harbingers of Medicaid Universality and Medicare Commonality

Sallie Thieme Sanford | sanfords@uw.edu University of Washington School of Law

47 J. L. Med. & Ethics, No. 4 Supp., Winter 2019, at 79-90

The final version of this paper appears in Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, Vol. 47, Issue 4 Supp. (2019): 79-90 © 2019 American Society of Law, Medicine & Ethics https://doi.org/10.1177/1073110519898044

This is the draft of Oct. 4, 2019, before typesetting

Health Reform and Higher Ed: Campuses as Harbingers of Medicaid Universality and Medicare Commonality

Sallie Thieme Sanford*

Introduction

Between 2010 and 2016, the percentage of uninsured higher education students dropped by more than half. All the Affordable Care Act's key access provisions contributed, but the most important factor appears to be the Medicaid expansion. This article explores the reasons for this dramatic expansion of coverage on campuses, links it to theoretical frameworks, and considers its implications for the future of health reform. Drawing on Medicaid universality scholarship, I discuss potential consequences of including the educationally privileged in this historically stigmatized program. Extending this scholarship, I argue that the student experience and its reverberating effects portend support for emerging proposals to make Medicare a more common option. Woven into both analyses is the role of the Trump-era retrenchment, notably the administration's promotion of Medicaid "work or community engagement" requirements and of cheap, skimpy plans. Overall, the following considers what the last decade of health reform has meant for higher education students, and how the resulting changes in campus coverage might influence the next decade's health policy direction.

The ACA Expands Comprehensive Coverage on Campuses

In 2010, when President Obama signed the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act (ACA) into law, ¹ 19.2 percent of higher education students had no health insurance at all. ² And many who did have insurance had quite limited coverage, including through campus-sponsored plans. By late 2016, as Donald Trump prepared to take office with a promise to repeal and replace the ACA, the percentage of uninsured and underinsured students had dropped dramatically. At that point, 8.7 percent of students, roughly 1.7 million people, lacked insurance, and for the rest, their coverage options were generally – although not universally – more robust. The uninsured rate had been slashed by more than half for this population of

about 20 million people attending community colleges, 4-year institutions, and graduate programs (hereinafter "students").³

This dramatic change is daylighted in a nationwide study commissioned by the Lookout Mountain Group (LMG) and grounded in census data. Previous studies of student health insurance had considered merely attendees under age 25, or only those at private, residential undergraduate colleges. The LMG study is broader, encompassing private and public institutions, and students of all ages who are seeking

associate, bachelors, or graduate degrees. It also stratifies the data in a variety of ways, including by state and by student race, highlighting persistent regional and racial coverage disparities.⁴

Sallie Thieme Sanford, J.D., is an Associate Professor of Law at the University of Washington School of Law, and an Adjunct Associate Professor at the University of Washington School of Public Health.

Credit for the expansion of campus coverage rests with all the ACA's four M's of Access: the mandate for individuals; the mandate for large employers; the marketplace for subsidized coverage; and, especially it seems, the Medicaid expansion. Thus, campuses provide a fertile ground to consider the ACA's complex, sometimes contradictory, and often controversial impacts on access to health care.

The ACA's individual mandate – rendered toothless and perhaps unconstitutional by a 2017 federal tax law – requires most citizens to maintain qualified health insurance unless exempted (for financial or other reasons) or pay a tax penalty, which is set at \$0 starting in 2019.⁵ The individual mandate has been perhaps the most unpopular aspect of the law.⁶ Prior to its adoption, though, many students were subject to a form of it and required to maintain some level of health insurance as a condition of enrollment. In some instances, this was a state-law requirement and in others an institutional decision.

In 2000, for example, the University of California ("UC") Board of Regents voted to require undergraduate coverage throughout the UC system after a retention study showed that unexpected medical bills were a leading cause of students dropping out.⁷ The Board of Trustees of the California State University ("Cal State") system, by contrast, declined to adopt that requirement for Cal State students, who tend to come from lower-income families than do UC students.⁸ This is consistent with a key reason school administrators gave for not favoring this type of mandate in the 2000s: coverage, even limited coverage, could be expensive, and adding that cost on top of tuition might prevent students from going to school, or going to school full-time.

Prior to the ACA, even campuses without a student insurance mandate frequently offered a student-specific plan, though often with limited coverage. Nearly all included lifetime or annual limits. A federal study found that annual limits in 2008 student plans ranged from \$15,000 – \$250,000, with the median

being \$50,000.⁹ Many excluded pre-existing conditions (PECs), pregnancy, and serious mental illness; other restrictions included low dollar-limits for prescription medications or outpatient care. Some had moral turpitude exclusions that could, for example, disallow coverage for injury resulting from the use of alcohol.¹⁰ And, of course, a student who became too sick or injured to attend school would typically lose attendance-linked coverage in short order.

The ACA's mandate as to "qualified" coverage caused these plans to improve, but also, at some institutions, to disappear. A late amendment to the ACA allowed schools to continue offering student-specific plans. Aside from this limitation on the pool of purchasers, the ACA's standards for individual insurance apply to the vast majority of these plans. Thus, among other requirements, they must be free of PEC consideration, impose no lifetime or annual limits, include a defined set of ten "essential health benefits," and cover preventive services without copay or coinsurance. This preventive services mandate has been further defined to include such things as cancer screenings, routine vaccinations, and, controversially for some higher education institutions, coverage of FDA-approved contraceptives.

This contraceptive coverage requirement is one of the reasons some schools cited for dropping their plans altogether. Brigham Young University, for example, dropped its student plan in 2014, noting among other ACA-related issues that birth control coverage would be inconsistent with its expectations of unmarried student behavior. Other schools stopped selling plans citing the ACA's expansion of other coverage options. The University of Washington and Washington State University, among others, dropped their general student plans in 2014, reasoning that students would find better choices among the ACA's expanded coverage options, and thus shrink the on-campus market, perhaps to unsustainably low levels. 13

Among those possibly better options is coverage by an employer. The ACA's employer mandate requires large employers either to offer statutorily adequate, affordable insurance to their employees who work at least 30 hours a week, or instead to pay a federal tax penalty. ¹⁴ Coverage as an employee is tricky for students. Attending school, particularly full-time, can preclude holding down a job that comes with benefits. Most off-campus part-time or on-campus work-study jobs would not offer health insurance. Teaching or research assistant positions (sometimes offered as part of a graduate student package) are not necessarily considered employment relationships for purposes of insurance coverage. ¹⁵ A married student might have spousal coverage available; but the ACA does not require employers to offer spousal coverage and, where that coverage is offered, does not require subsidization or otherwise set affordability standards.

Large employers are, though, required to cover children of employees and to do so up to age 26, though, again, without subsidization or affordability standards.¹⁶ This to-age-26 provision polls as among

the ACA's most popular.¹⁷ And it was one of the first to go into effect, in mid-2010. Indeed, a federal government report on the uninsured noted that in 2010 only one of its surveyed age groups saw a decline in the percentage without coverage. That group was those 18-24, whose uninsured rate dropped from 29.3% in 2009 to 27.2% in 2010. The report attributed this drop to the to-age-26 provision.¹⁸

Particularly on campuses that tend to enroll students from higher income families (where at least one parent works for a large employer), many of the undergraduates and some graduate students will be eligible for coverage on a parent's plan. This would be less true at schools whose enrollment skews older or from lower-income families, where parents are less likely to have employer-provided insurance and less likely to be able to afford the cost of adding a child to a policy. In addition to costs, other issues with adding a student to a parent's plan include network limitations (health providers located near the employer, not the campus) and privacy concerns (with a students' health care bills presumptively being sent to their parents). Ultimately, the LMG study concluded that the to-age-26 provision did not significantly reduce the overall uninsured student rate.¹⁹ Perhaps this is because employer plans are increasingly likely to have high deductibles, narrow networks, and limited subsidies for dependent coverage. A good campus plan could be a better, more affordable option for many.

The ACA's marketplaces (also known as exchanges) provide another option for access to comprehensive health insurance, with no pre-existing condition consideration, regulated benefits, and, crucially, premium subsidies for low- and moderate- income purchasers (as well as cost-sharing reductions for some).²⁰ There was never any doubt that these plans would attract people who were older or sicker than average, particularly if eligible for a premium subsidy. Stability of the marketplaces and affordability (particularly for the unsubsidized), though, depends on attracting the young and healthy in significant numbers as well. A little noted issue is that the to-age-26 provision and the availability of student-only plans drew off young people who might otherwise have chosen a marketplace plan.

Attracting young adults, including those on campuses, was a focus of early advertising campaigns and enrollment efforts. An outreach campaign on Cal State campuses noted that those students were "the low hanging fruit of the uninsured population," being geographically concentrated, tech savvy, educationally minded, and with their financial data at hand, most having recently filled out financial aid forms. Chris Walla of the band Death Cab for Cutie visited campuses in Washington State promoting its marketplace where he and his wife, both self-employed, had purchased an unsubsidized plan. Among other efforts targeting young people generally was President Obama's widely viewed appearance on the comedic talk show "Between Two Ferns."

The LMG study concluded that the marketplaces and the ACA's standards for individually purchased insurance significantly boosted rates of comprehensive coverage on campuses. Indeed, one of the earliest enrollees when the marketplaces first (barely) opened in October 2013 was a 30-year-old 3rd-year law student previously covered by a skimpy high-deductible plan. Student concerns about marketplace coverage reflect those of many purchasers – narrow networks of providers and high out-of-pocket charges. In common with their non-student age mates, they are highly price-sensitive. The Cal State campaign concluded that concerns about affordability rather than perceptions of invincibility were a chief barrier to student purchases on the marketplaces.

Finally, the Medicaid expansion began to go into effect in 2014, though not uniformly around the country. As written, the ACA required states to expand their Medicaid programs from coverage of only categories of low-income people (including children and adults with qualifying disabilities) to coverage of all otherwise uninsured citizens (and authorized immigrants) whose incomes fall below 138 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL). As revised by the Supreme Court's 2012 decision, though, this expansion requirement became an option for the states. ²⁵ By 2016, more than half of states had adopted Medicaid expansion; holdouts included populous Texas and Florida, many southern states and several northern ones. ²⁶ Pursuant to the ACA framework, the federal government picks up at least 90 percent of the cost for the "expansion population," an amount that is significantly higher than the federal contribution for the "categorically eligible." The expansion population comprises low-income adults who do not have access to employer-provided coverage and who are not categorically eligible (because there are not pregnant, disabled, or over age 65). This describes a lot of students.

Indeed, the LMG study suggests that of all the ACA's access provisions, the Medicaid expansion appears to be the most critical factor in reducing the percentage of uninsured students. State variation in adoption of the expansion helped isolate this factor.²⁷ In some states more than 97 percent of students had coverage in 2016, while in others less than 86 percent did.²⁸ This coverage difference is highly correlated with whether the state had adopted Medicaid expansion by the time of the study, including adoption in 2016. Since the time of the study, several more states have adopted Medicaid expansion. In addition to regional variation in coverage, the LMG study also highlights persistent racial variation. Black and Hispanic students were about twice as likely to lack insurance in 2016 as were white students.

Of all the confusing panoply of coverage options that led to the dramatically reduced percentage of uninsured and underinsured students, Medicaid is the most novel. Student-specific plans, employer-sponsored coverage, and individually purchased plans were aspects of campus coverage prior to the ACA,

albeit in different forms. Medicaid, though, had only a limited presence. Prior to 2014 (and through at least 2019 in many states, especially in the South) that coverage would be an option only for those low-income students who were pregnant, disabled or (in some states) the parent of a young child. What might it mean that for the foreseeable future this historically stigmatized program is likely to include millions of the most educationally privileged? The following section considers this question.

Students Exemplify the Possibilities and Pitfalls of Medicaid Universality

Writing for the majority in the Supreme Court decision that made the expansion a state option, Chief Justice John Roberts opined that under the ACA's framework as enacted, Medicaid becomes "no longer a program to care for the neediest among us, but rather an element of a comprehensive national plan to provide universal health insurance coverage." Responding to this statement, Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg's dissent on this aspect of the decision asks rhetorically, "What makes that so? Single adults earning no more than \$14,856 per year – 133% of the current federal poverty level – surely rank among the Nation's poor." Both justices' statements are true. To view "the Nation's poor" as within the "neediest among us" as to health care coverage is a conceptual and structural shift from past American practice.

This shift, writes Nicole Huberfeld, reflects a vision of Medicaid universality, a movement "from fragmentation and exclusivity to universality and inclusivity." Medicaid universality is grounded in "non-judgmental principles of unification and equalization" and reflects the reality that lack of access to good healthcare makes anyone vulnerable, regardless of any other aspects of privilege that person might have. In many ways, students – and especially those in graduate professional programs such as law, medicine, and business – are exemplars of the potential of Medicaid universality.

Privilege and vulnerability intersect in this regard on campuses. The ability to pursue higher education is an aspect of privilege. Not only do economic and noneconomic factors limit attendance, but the time to study is itself something of a luxury; and degree-attainment is generally associated with higher social status and higher income. Despite this privilege, all students, even those in the most elite graduate programs, are of course vulnerable to illness and injury, and many enroll with chronic conditions. Justice Ginsburg and her husband were Harvard law students when he was diagnosed with prostate cancer. ³³ Justice Sonia Sotomayor's enrollment as an undergraduate at Princeton did not cure her diabetes. ³⁴ On campuses throughout the country students need medical care, sometimes unexpectedly and expensively.

Inclusion of the educationally privileged as Medicaid beneficiaries highlights several key concerns – public support, provider engagement, and program mainstreaming – central to the successful transition of

a program originally targeted at "the neediest among us" into one with more of a universal focus. Medicaid's early advocates hoped that the program would bring the care of the poor from the charity wards into the mainstream of American medicine.³⁵ However, the program's categorical coverage and low payment rates, among other issues, perpetuated a separation, particularly as to physician services.

Medicaid universality theory posits that expansion should facilitate mainstreaming. "Because they are no longer labeled worthy or unworthy of medical assistance, Medicaid patients will not be limited to the obstetrics unit, long term care, or pediatricians' offices. The infiltration of Medicaid patients throughout the health care sector will facilitate integration for the Medicaid population." One concern with this potential is that mainstreaming not come at the expense of those traditionally covered by Medicaid. Low income disabled and elderly people, for example, need and are entitled to broader health benefits (such as nursing home care and non-emergency medical transportation). The fact that the expansion population has health care needs more typical of the general adult population should not lead to the diminishment of services to those with broader health care needs.

Student inclusion could accelerate Medicaid's involvement in the mainstream of medical care. Consider graduate students in the health sciences professions. Might having medical students covered by Medicaid act as a destigmatizing force? Although a tiny percentage of the overall Medicaid population, medical students and other health professions' graduate students could have an outside influence while on campus and later while in practice.

Student participation in Medicaid also highlights some of its access barriers. One is mobility, which is not unique to students. Eligibility is tied to state residency, but students often matriculate at schools away from their family home. If a student is in a state solely to attend school, and does not intend to remain, it might be hard to meet Medicaid residency requirements near their school. Furthermore, there can be education-related reasons why students do not want to change their residency, including maintaining in-state status for subsequent graduate school application, and where scholarship or other educational benefits are tied to state residency. And as with parental employer-based coverage, if a student is covered by Medicaid in their home state but attending school in another, or in-state but distant from their home county, limited services, and perhaps only emergency coverage, might be available nearby. Non-students enrolled in Medicaid can face these mobility issues when job options or family needs augur for a move, particularly to a non-expansion state.

A related access barrier is continuity of coverage. Students tend to live by the academic calendar, with, for example, a summer's gap in attendance, a semester externship, or a quarter break for work. States

account for this, or don't, in varying ways. While other enrollees are less likely to be tied to an academic calendar, seasonal work, income variations, and program bureaucracy present continuity challenges of a similar nature.

A key challenge to mainstreaming is the need to expand provider participation. While participation rates have always varied substantially between specialties and localities, most physicians have not accepted Medicaid patients in their private practices or have strictly capped the number they will accept.³⁷ With the high coverage rates among children and pregnant women, pediatricians and obstetricians are among the specialties historically more likely to accept Medicaid. Medicaid's low reimbursement rates are certainly one reason for physician hesitancy, as the ACA recognized by temporarily (for two years) raising payments for primary care and some specialty care to Medicare rates, with the federal government covering the difference.³⁸ Administrative hassles and the challenges of treating often-complex patients are other reasons for physician hesitancy.

Universality theory suggests that the expansion should encourage more physician participation, and student involvement even more so. Might, for example, community college enrollees – with their wide age-range and dispersal throughout many localities – help expand the pool of physicians who accept their coverage? One reason that students might be particularly desirable patients among the general expansion population is their likelihood (perceived or actual) of graduating into a job with employer-provided insurance and its typically much higher physician payments. The extent to which students face difficulties finding Medicaid-accepting physicians depends on a variety of factors including their school's location and whether it has an associated medical school or health system.

An intriguing state innovation further integrates Medicaid into coverage mechanisms for students, though in a way that arguably maintains a separation from the program. Under this innovation, Medicaid covers the premiums for student health-insurance plans for eligible students, and in effect serves as secondary coverage.³⁹ In August 2014, Cornell University worked with New York to pilot one of the first such post-expansion arrangements. One goal was to provide better coverage for the students (including access to more physicians) at the same or lower cost to the government than if they had been fully part of the state's Medicaid program. About two hundred Cornell students were covered the first year, and the numbers have grown since.⁴⁰

This type of coverage arrangement is now a standard option in Massachusetts and is under consideration in other states.⁴¹ It is conceptually akin to premium assistance arrangements that predated the ACA whereby, for example, the Medicaid program in some states would cover the additional premium

charge for employer-sponsored insurance to add an eligible child to a low-income parent's employer plan and would provide additional wrap-around services. The idea is to support consistent, mainstream medical coverage, at least as good as Medicaid, at the same or less cost to the government.⁴² So, while this premium support model is not novel, its broad intersection with higher education students is.

One question is how these types of arrangements and other intersections with Medicaid-supported medical care will influence student connection to the larger program. If 2nd-year law students have difficulty finding Medicaid-accepting mental health providers, will they ally with advocates for medically underserved communities? Or will their access to campus resources shield them from the realities of limited physician availability off-campus? Similarly, students' skills at navigating bureaucratic, computer, and transportation systems put them in a far different position than many disabled Medicaid enrollees for whom those logistical factors can be serious hurdles. And, of course, given the vagaries of program names – "Apple Health," "BadgerCare," "Healthy Michigan" and the like – which mostly do not include the word "Medicaid," students (and others) might not be fully aware they are covered by Medicaid. And where coverage is via financial support for a student plan, ignorance of the Medicaid connection might be more pronounced.

Finally, what might student inclusion mean for public support of Medicaid? If students and their families are at least satisfied with their own public program coverage or grateful for its availability to their fellow students, that might translate into electorally visible support. There is precedent, though inexact, for this within Medicaid's history. When states began adding severely disabled children to their Medicaid programs regardless of parental income, a powerful advocacy network developed that continues to challenge attempted cuts to that coverage. The limited evidence for students' impact here is explored in the final section of this article.

Another possibility is that student inclusion faces political blowback. Covered students might be viewed as exemplars of "voluntary poverty," and thus undeserving of government-financed coverage. This narrative would fit within the ongoing, polarized debate in many parts of the country over whether to cover working-age, non-disabled, low-income citizens at all. Said one governor, in a common refrain against expanded Medicaid: "able-bodied adults should be self-reliant." This view animates aspects of the Trump-era health reform retrenchment discussed in the following section.

Trump-Era Retrenchment Threatens Comprehensive Student Coverage

The multifaceted ACA repeal efforts of the Trump era have undercut – though as of mid-2019 not yet destroyed – the law's major access provisions. Complete legislative repeal is off the table with a politically

divided Congress. Complete judicial invalidation is a possibility, though perhaps unlikely.⁴⁴ Partial executive branch abrogation of the ACA, though, persists on a multitude of fronts.⁴⁵

While many aspects of the Trump administration's health reform retrenchment have the potential to impact student coverage, two initiatives are particularly noteworthy: Medicaid eligibility restrictions; and cheaper, skimpier plan offerings. Both are being challenged in court. And both, if allowed to proceed, rely on individual state action for implementation, thus ensuring variable consequences across the country.

With the Trump administration's strong encouragement, several states have applied for Medicaid waivers that would, among other limitations, condition coverage for many people on ongoing documentation of work or "community engagement activities." As explained in federal guidance to state Medicaid directors, this new policy invites Section 1115 waivers to test these and other eligibility-limiting conditions on "non-elderly, non-pregnant adult Medicaid beneficiaries who are eligible for Medicaid on a basis other than disability." This encompasses the bulk of the expansion population, including students. In non-expansion states, this requirement would apply mostly to mothers of minor children. These types of waivers are a distinct move away from Medicaid universality, back towards a stigmatizing division of the poor into the deserving and undeserving, and incorporating bureaucratic hurdles that could hinder even the eligible.

Kentucky's waiver was the first to be approved by the federal government. Kentucky had expanded its Medicaid program in 2014 under Governor Steven Beshear, a Democrat, and saw a drop in its uninsured rate from 16.3 percent in 2013 to 5.1 percent in 2016. One of the most dramatic uninsured reductions in the country, this drop was attributable largely to the expansion. In 2015, Matt Bevin, a Republican, campaigned on a promise to repeal the expansion and won the governor's seat.⁴⁷

At Governor Bevin's direction, the state submitted a Section 1115 waiver request that would, among other provisions, require most non-disabled Medicaid beneficiaries ages 19 to 64 to provide documentation every month that their work or recognized community engagement activities totaled at least 80 hours. Those who did not meet that documentation requirement would lose their coverage and be locked out of regaining coverage for several months. Pregnant women, the medically frail, and primary caretakers of minor children or disabled adults could obtain an exemption from the requirement, as could full-time students. Part-time students could count their schooling as part of "community engagement," in addition to paid employment, volunteer work, and specified types of caregiving.

Kentucky estimated that about a quarter of its Medicaid population would be subject to these requirements, and that, within 5 years of the new rule, 95,000 fewer Kentuckians would be covered by

Medicaid, many of whom would satisfy the new coverage conditions but would fail to provide appropriate documentation.⁴⁸ CMS approved the waiver, and the new requirements were set to phase in beginning July 2018.

Shortly before then, a federal district court blocked Kentucky's plan, finding that the administration's approval was arbitrary and capricious because it did not adequately consider whether the plan would "help the state furnish medical assistance to its citizens, a central objective of Medicaid." Pointing to Kentucky's estimate (which the plaintiffs argued was low), the court concluded that "[a]t bottom, the record shows that 95,000 people would lose Medicaid coverage, and yet the secretary [of Health and Human Services] paid no attention to that deprivation." ⁵⁰

The administration has vowed to press on with granting these waivers, and litigation will inevitably continue. By mid-2019, waiver requests of this type were pending as to six states, and had been approved for seven, though two of those (Kentucky's and Arkansas's) had been judicially set aside and implementation was on hold in a few of the others.⁵¹

The state plans differ in their details, but all likely would result in less Medicaid coverage for students, particularly those who attend part-time. One issue is whether student status can confer an exemption or instead would be counted towards "community engagement" hours, with its added documentation burden. Under Kentucky's waiver, full-time attendance warrants an exemption; under Indiana's, which was also approved, part-time attendance may also satisfy exemption criteria under specified circumstances. However, under New Hampshire's approved waiver, school attendance would be considered as part of the required 100 community engagement hours per month to qualify for Medicaid coverage.⁵²

Another issue is a potential preference for employment-focused education. Kansas, for example, lists as activities that could be counted towards the monthly hours' requirement "vocational education" (which includes study towards a two-year degree), "job skills training directly related to employment" and "education related to employment." In the same vein, Maine's application states that to count towards the required hours, "[t]he goal of education must be employment." Exactly what these details mean in practical terms might not be clear until implementation is well under way, if that happens. Students who juggle work or family obligations are among those likely to be dissuaded from Medicaid coverage where these waivers are in effect. Indeed, a few of the plaintiffs in the Kentucky case are full- or part-time students, including a law student who has children and a student-husband with fluctuating work hours. 55

The impact on student coverage nationwide is difficult to predict. This is partly because if waivers of the type approved by the administration survive judicial review, expanded Medicaid might be available in more states, as these coverage restrictions might make expansion more politically and financially palatable. However, students would likely find it more onerous to obtain and maintain coverage given the documentation requirements. Of course, Medicaid enrollees without students' ready computer access face potentially greater documentation challenges.

Students are also likely to be impacted by the administration's multi-faceted promotion of inexpensive, limited-coverage plans. Rules effective beginning in the fall of 2018, for example, could vastly expand access to short-term, limited duration plans (STLDs).⁵⁶ Absent state regulation, STLD plans do not need to comply with key ACA requirements. Instead, STLDs can exclude coverage for maternity, prescription medications, and mental health treatment (among other "essential benefits"), can have lifetime and annual limits, and can consider a person's health status in determining whether to offer a plan, its benefits, and its terms.

Under the Obama-era regulations, STLD plans could last for only three months and could not be renewed. Under the Trump-era regulations, STLD plans can last for 364 days and can be renewed – at the insurer's option – two times (for a total term of just under three years). In addition, nothing in the rules prevents a person from thereafter buying a new STLD plan, making these skimpier plans a potentially ongoing source of coverage. (Though, of course, pregnancy, disease, or injury might mean that a new STLD plan is unavailable, unaffordable, or unhelpful.)

Some states have prohibited or limited the sale of STLD plans. And the 2018 federal rules that vastly expanded their potential availability have been challenged in court.⁵⁷ If STLDs and other newly authorized non-ACA compliant plans survive the legal challenges and become widely available, healthy students are likely to seek them out. This is particularly likely where expanded Medicaid is not an option. Given their coverage limitations, STLD plan premiums would be much less expensive than a student plan or an unsubsidized marketplace plan (and less than many subsidized marketplace plans). If students switch to these cheaper, skimpier plans in any significant numbers, the costs for health insurers and the insureds remaining on the comprehensive, ACA-compliant plans are sure to rise, perhaps to unsustainable levels.

Thus, the student coverage experience reflects, in microcosm, concerns about the sustainability of the health insurance system for individually insured and for low-income people throughout the country. The pending Medicaid restrictions and limited plan options impact students in ways that are both unique and of relevance to the broader population.

Campus Coverage Experience Portends Support for Medicare Commonality

The student coverage experience also bears on emerging proposals to expand Medicare. Whether as an offering on the individual marketplaces, a choice for those over age 55, the default for all, or some other variant, Medicare as a common option is poised to be a key question for the next wave of health reform proposals. The 2020 election seems certain to feature debate about various Medicare commonality ideas, government-grounded coverage generally, and, yet again, the ACA.

The student coverage experience could impact this debate in at least two ways: students' Medicaidand marketplace-coverage opinions could influence their own voting behavior; and their coverage decisions could highlight or exacerbate problems that spur other voters. Overall, the student coverage experience and its reverberating effects portend support for nascent versions of Medicare commonality.

There is scant evidence regarding student opinions about Medicaid or marketplace coverage for themselves or their classmates. If most are at least satisfied with Medicaid (or wish it were an available option in their state), that would presumably translate to a generally favorable view of government-grounded coverage. And if unhappy with it, to a generally unfavorable view. The same is likely true as to marketplace coverage, although perhaps with less force because – despite being federally regulated for all and federally subsidized for most – it is more identifiably private coverage.

National polling does show increasing support over the past several years for the government's role in this arena, with particularly high levels of support among the student-age population.⁵⁸ While public opinion is interesting, it is voting that really matters for legislative change. Americans between the ages of 18 and 29 vote at much lower rates than do those in older age groups.⁵⁹ Furthermore, voting rates among low-income people have historically been low, and not nudged upwards by government programs intended to benefit them. In fact, there is some evidence that enrollment in stigmatized government programs, such as cash welfare, correlates with decreased voting rates.⁶⁰

Medicaid expansion, though, seems different. According to three recent studies, where Medicaid is expanded more people register to vote and more people do vote, at least in the election immediately following the expansion.⁶¹ How they vote is unknown. The expansion population is younger and more likely to be single than the general adult population, though, and conventional wisdom suggests that both circumstances correlate now with stronger support for Democratic candidates.

None of the three studies conclusively identifies reasons for the increased electoral participation. There are at least a few plausible theories why this low-income program might have differing voting impacts than previous low-income programs. First, considering targeted impacts, Medicaid enrollment is

associated with increased depression treatment and improved financial stability, both of which could make participation easier. Poor health, particularly as related to depression or mobility limitations, is associated with decreased electoral participation. If enrollees, because of new health coverage, are healthier and more financially secure, they might be more likely to vote. In addition, their registration to vote might have been facilitated by access to registration materials at the time of Medicaid enrollment, whether online or in person.

Second, recognizing generalized reactions, this embrace of a key aspect of the ACA could inspire registration and voting by opponents (as well as proponents) who are not Medicaid enrollees. Kentucky provides an example. Under a Democratic governor it expanded its Medicaid program in 2014 and saw a dramatic drop in its uninsured rate; the following year, a Republican campaigned on a promise to repeal the expansion and won the governor's office.⁶⁴ Although central aspects of the ACA are popular, the law overall remains highly polarizing and it has been a key issue in several recent elections.

The idea that it is non-enrollees who are boosting the voting rates is undercut somewhat by the one study of the three mentioned above that focused narrowly on Medicaid enrollees' registration and voting patterns. That study, grounded in Oregon's pre-ACA lottery system for low-income adult coverage, found that enrollees were more likely to register and to vote, at least in the national election immediately after their enrollment.⁶⁵

Third, theorizing about motivational forces, enrollment might boost enrollees' appreciation of government programs and thus their interest in electoral politics. This jibes with older studies of universal, non-stigmatized federal programs such as Social Security and the G.I. Bill, both of which increased voting rates. ⁶⁶ If students tend to view Medicaid favorably, and through a lens of universality, they might well be receptive to policy proposals that would expand government-grounded health care, and to vote accordingly. In addition, their electoral impacts could be magnified because higher education and higher income have historically correlated with higher voting rates. Furthermore, over the past couple of national elections, including the 2018 mid-terms, voter turnout was notably up among millennials generally and students specifically. ⁶⁷

Beyond student perceptions, student actions might lend credence to arguments for Medicare commonality. As described in the prior section, the Trump administration in 2018 authorized and began promoting the sale of inexpensive plans with limited coverage and pre-existing condition exclusions. It is difficult to predict how widely available these plans will be, particularly given the ongoing legal challenges and the efforts of some states to limit their availability.

What is predictable, though, is that where cheap, skimpy plans are available, budget-conscious, healthy students are likely to seek them out. The individual marketplaces are already attracting fewer people in their 20's and 30's than expected, thus skewing the risk pool towards those who are older and more expensive to insure. In 2015, for example, per capita health care costs for people between 55 and 64 years of age were \$9,707 compared with \$4,442 for those between 26 and 44, and \$2,915 for those between 19 and 25.68

If the cheaper, skimpy plans cause students and others in their age cohort to further abandon the individual marketplaces in significant numbers, premium costs for comprehensive, ACA-compliant individual insurance plans could rise substantially. Purchasers of any age who receive a premium subsidy would be largely shielded from this cost increase (though the federal government, which pays the subsidy, would not be). Subsidies are available for those who make less than four times the poverty level; in 2019 this equates to about \$50,000 for an individual or \$100,000 for a family of four. Purchasers who make more than this amount, though, will bear the full brunt of premium increases. And those in their 50's and early 60's will be particularly impacted, as older purchasers in most states can be charged up to three times as much as younger purchasers for the same insurance product.

Older individual marketplace purchasers, whether subsidized or not, are already a target demographic for many calls to make Medicare a more commonly available option. Under one line of thinking, if middle-aged people could buy into or otherwise be absorbed into Medicare, their own premiums should go down, as should those of younger people who remain in the individual coverage pool. Of course, this could have its own problematic repercussions. Without middle-aged people, the resulting smaller market might be less desirable to insurers, thus raising premiums and limiting coverage options. ⁶⁹ Making Medicare a more common option (or *the* common option) involves multiple tradeoffs. Solving problems and not merely redistributing them will continue to be a challenge in the ongoing American quest to expand access to health care, improve its quality, and reduce its cost.

Conclusion

Higher education students were an afterthought in the ACA's debates, and yet the law has profoundly impacted their coverage options. Students are now much more likely to have health insurance, and for that insurance to be comprehensive. While all the ACA's access provisions contributed to this increase in coverage, the most significant appears to be the Medicaid expansion.

In increasing numbers, the nation's most educationally privileged are part of a historically stigmatized program. The students' presence reinforces and advances Medicaid universality. It also highlights the

challenges of transitioning this program into an inclusive one that provides timely access to quality care for all enrollees, while also giving close attention to the special needs of the medically fragile.

These challenges are magnified by the Trump-era health reform retrenchment. The administration's push to require documented employment or community engagement as a condition of Medicaid coverage counters the universality frame and would, if successful, predictably limit student inclusion. And the administration's push to allow the sale of cheap, skimpy coverage vehicles with pre-existing condition exclusions would, if successful, predictably draw healthy students away from comprehensive coverage, risking their health and the stability of the individual insurance marketplaces.

While there is a dearth of information about student perspectives on federally regulated or government-grounded health insurance, polling data suggests that their age cohort is highly likely to support both. Some recent studies posit that enrollment in expanded Medicaid boosts voting rates. And the next few elections are likely to feature debate about various proposals to make Medicare a more common option, as well as ways to shore up the ACA. Looking to the next decade of health reform, the student experience harbingers support for both Medicaid universality and Medicare commonality.

References

* Sallie Thieme Sanford, J.D., is an Associate Professor of Law at the University of Washington School of Law, and an Adjunct Associate Professor at the University of Washington School of Public Health. sanfords@uw.edu. Many thanks to Heather Emery, J.D. and the librarians at the UW School or Law for their excellent research assistance and to Valerie Lyon for insights about student coverage data.

^{1.} Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Public Law No. 111-148, 124 Stat. 119 (2010), *amended by* Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010, Public Law No. 111-152, 124 Stat. 1029 (2010) (codified as amended in scattered sections of U.S. Code). [hereinafter ACA].

^{2.} Lookout Mountain Group, An Eight-Year Update for the Lookout Mountain Group's Review of College Health Programs (Dec. 21, 2017) [hereinafter "LMG 2017"]. The study's findings are summarized in a press release dated March 29, 2018 [hereinafter "LMG 2018 Press Release"]. They are detailed in a slide deck of data, including state-by-state findings, dated February 2018 [hereinafter "LMG 2018 Slide Deck"]. These documents are available at https://docs.hbc-slba.com/docs/request_repository.php?id=151 (registration required) (last visited May 13, 2019). See also J. Bauer-Wolf, "After the ACA, Fewer Uninsured Students," Inside Higher Ed (March 30, 2018), https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/03/30/obamacare-has-led-fewer-uninsured-students-study-finds (last visited May 13, 2019) (citing the "LMG 2017" study, infra note 4).

^{3.} See National Center for Education Statistics, U.S. Department of Education, "Total Fall Enrollment in Degree-Granting Postsecondary Institutions, selected years 1947 through 2026" (2017), available at https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d17/tables/dt17_303.25.asp (last visited May 13, 2019).

^{4.} The LMG describes itself as "a nonpartisan study group...composed of a diverse group of college health professionals, students, student affairs leaders, and experts in health care reform, employee benefits, risk management, and insurance regulatory law." LMG 2017 at 1. It formed in 2009 to consider the needs of students under health reform, which was then being actively debated in Congress. It produced a report in 2009 that made policy recommendations and noted the lack of comprehensive data. For example, a study by the U.S. Government Accountability Office found that in 2006, 20 percent of students ages 18–24 were uninsured – useful information but limited because at least a third of those pursuing higher education are older than 24. Lookout Mountain Group, Analysis and Policy Recommendations for Providing Health Insurance and Health Care Services for the College Student Population (2009), available at https://docs.hbc-ntdf

- slba.com/docs/request_repository.php?id=151> (registration required) [hereinafter "LMG 2009"]. The LMG 2017 study attempted to address that data gap.
- 5. ACA § 1501, 26 U.S.C. § 5000A (2012), *amended by* Act to Provide for Reconciliation Pursuant to Titles II and V of the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2018, Pub. L. No. 115-97 § 11081, 131 Stat. 2054, 2092 (2017) (originally introduced as the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017). In late 2018, a federal judge ruled that without the tax penalty, the individual mandate lacks constitutional grounding, and thus the entire law must fall. *Texas v. United States*, 352 F. Supp. 3d 665 (N.D. Tex. 2018), *appealed*, *State of Texas*, *et al* v. USA, *et al*, USDC No. 4:18-CV-167 (5th Cir. Jan. 7, 2019).
- 6. The Kaiser Family Foundation has conducted regular polling about the ACA overall and its component parts since shortly after it was signed into law. "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll: The Public's Views on the ACA (Favorable/Unfavorable)," *Kaiser Family Foundation* (November 28, 2018), *available at* https://www.kff.org/interactive/kaiser-health-tracking-poll-the-publics-views-on-the-aca/#?response=Favorable--Unfavorable (last visited May 13, 2019) [hereinafter "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll"].
- 7. V. Reed "Many College Students Required to have Insurance," *San Diego Business Journal* 26 no.15 (April 11, 2005): 17. See also minutes of meeting of the University of California Regents, September 14, 2000, *available at* http://regents.universityofcalifornia.edu/minutes/2000/board900.pdf (last visited May 13, 2019).
- 8. W. Zelman, "Enrolling College Students In Health Insurance: Lessons From California (Part 1)," *Health Affairs Blog*, October 20, 2014, *available at* https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20141020.042043/full/ (last visited May 13, 2019). This report notes that nearly half of the 450,000 students on the 23 Cal State campuses report family incomes under 138% FPL, the expansion Medicaid cutoff, and over 80 percent report family incomes under 400% FPL, the cutoff for subsidized health coverage on the marketplaces.
- 9. Student Health Insurance Coverage, 45 CFR Parts 144, 147, and 158, 77 Fed. Reg. 16,453-16570, 16,463 (March 21, 2012) available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2012-03-21/pdf/2012-6359.pdf (last visited May 13, 2019).
- 10. "LMG 2009," supra note 4, at 12.
- 11. 42 U.S.C. § 18118(c) (exempting these plans from "guaranteed issue" and other requirements, thus allowing them to be available only to students); 45 CFR § 147.145 (characterizing them as a type of individual insurance). A small number of schools self-insure for student coverage and are outside the direct scope of these regulations. They have been indirectly subject to them to meet the individual mandate's standards for "qualifying" insurance, though that mandate has been rendered toothless and perhaps unconstitutional. See *supra* note 5.
- 12. D. Chen, "BYU Student Health Plan Exemption Expires," *Deseret News*, September 2, 2015, *available* at http://www.deseretnews.com/article/865635959/BYU-student-health-plan-exemption-expires.html?pg=all (last visited May 13, 2019).
- 13. D.G. Blankinship, "Obamacare Spurs Some Colleges to Drop Student Health Coverage," *The Seattle Times*, March 28, 2015 7:14 PM, *available at* http://www.seattletimes.com/seattle-news/health/obamacare-spurs-some-colleges-to-drop-student-health-coverage (last visited May 13, 2019). Limited student plans were retained on these campuses, primarily for international students.
- 14. ACA § 1511, 29 U.S.C. § 218a (2012), available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2011-title29-chap8-sec218.pdf (last visited May 13, 2019).
- 15. There is a long-running issue whether and for what purposes graduate students who fulfill teaching or research functions are primarily students or primarily employees. This is evident in the ongoing disputes over unionization attempts, which often feature disputes over health insurance benefits. See G. Falasco and W. J. Jackson, "The Graduate Assistant Labor Movement, NYU and its Aftermath: A Study of the Attitudes of Graduate Teaching and Research Assistants at Seven Universities," *Hofstra Labor and Employment Law Journal* 21 (2004): 753, 786. See also E.A. Harris, "Columbia University Says It Won't Bargain with Graduate Student Union," *The New York Times*, January 30, 2018, *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/30/nyregion/columbia-university-wont-bargain-with-graduate-student-union.html (last visited May 13, 2019).
- 16. 42 U.S.C. § 300gg-14, Extension of dependent coverage; 45 CFR. § 147.120 (pertaining to eligibility of children until at least age 26).
- 17. "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll," *supra* note 6.
- 18. C. DeNavas-Walt et al., "P60-239, Income, Poverty, and health insurance coverage in the United States: 2010" (2011): 4, *U.S. Census Bureau*, current population reports, *available at* http://www.census.gov/prod/2011pubs/p60-239.pdf (last visited May 13, 2019). The report noted that "this represents 500,000 fewer young adults without health insurance."
- 19. "LMG 2017," supra note 2; "LMG 2018 Press Release," supra note 2.

- 20. See generally ACA, 42 U.S.C. §§ 18301-18044. See also, "Health Insurance Market Reforms," Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, available at https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Programs-and-Initiatives/Health-Insurance-Market-Reforms/index.html (last visited May 13, 2019) (summarizing 13 market reforms).
- 21. See Zelman, supra note 8.
- 22. J. Hallmark, "Death Cab for Cutie's Chris Walla Stops by UW to Support Washington Healthplanfinder," *Capitol Hill Seattle Blog*, November 13, 2013 12:26 PM, *available at* http://www.capitolhillseattle.com/2013/11/death-cab-for-cuties-chris-walla-stops-by-uw-to-support-washington-healthplanfinder/, last visited May 13, 2019.
- 23. "LMG 2017," supra note 2; "LMG Press Release 2018," supra note 2.
- 24. B.L. Mahoney, "Right-Wing Whipping Boy: I Shouldn't Have Health Care?," *The Hartford Courant*, Op-Ed., October 4, 2013 6:06 PM, *available at* < https://perma.cc/4NZQ-XF29> (last visited May 13, 2019).
- 25. ACA § 2001(a)(4) (*codified as amended* at State plans for medical assistance, 42 U.S.C. § 1396a(10)(A)(i)(VIII) (2012)) (amending § 1902 of the Social Security Act); *National Federation of Independent Business (NFIB) v. Sibelius*, 567 U.S. 519, 575-88 (2012) (plurality opinion) (holding unconstitutional the requirement of Medicaid expansion and, as remedy, making it a state option).
- 26. "Status of State Medicaid Expansion Decisions: Interactive Map," *Kaiser Family Foundation (KFF)*, *available at* https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/status-of-state-medicaid-expansion-decisions-interactive-map/ (last visited May 13, 2019) (interactive map providing dates of Medicaid expansion adoption and implementation). The interactive map for May 13, 2019 is preserved at https://perma.cc/7E58-VXDH>.
- 27. "LMG 2017," supra note 2; "LMG Slide Deck 2018." supra note 2.
- 28. Compare Massachusetts (97.4%) and Vermont (98.8%) with Texas (82.9%) and Mississippi (85.9%). "LMG Slide Deck 2018," *supra* note 2, (unnumbered pages for respective states).
- 29. National Federation of Independent Business (NFIB) v. Sibelius, 567 U.S. 519, 583 (2012).
- 30. *Id.* at 635-36 (partial concurrence, partial dissent).
- 31. N. Huberfeld, "The Universality of Medicaid at Fifty," *Yale Journal of Law and Policy* 15, no. 1 (2015): 67-87, 69 [hereinafter 2015 Huberfeld].
- 32. *Id.* See also N. Huberfeld and J. L. Roberts, "Health Care and the Myth of Self-Reliance," 57 *Boston College Law Review* 57, no. 1 (2016): 1-60, (drawing on vulnerability theory and empirical data to highlight the reach and necessity of public health coverage programs.).
- 33. Jill Lepore, "Ruth Bader Ginsburg's Unlikely Path to the Supreme Court," The New Yorker, October 1, 2018.
- 34. Sonia Sotomayor, My Beloved World (New York: Knopf, 2013): at 11, 123.
- 35. See Robert Stevens and Rosemary Stevens, *Welfare Medicine in America: A Case Study of Medicaid* (New York: The Free Press, 1974) at xvi (highlighting novel aspects of Medicaid's statutory design that were intended to make it function less like charity care and more like private insurance and noting that "there was considerable discussion at the time of Medicaid passage emphasizing that the poor would receive the same care, from the same sources, as the rich; this was known as bringing Medicaid recipients into the 'mainstream' of medicine.").
- 36. 2015 Huberfeld, supra note 31, at 73.
- 37. M. S. Sparer, "Medicaid at 50: Remarkable Growth Fueled by Unexpected Politics," *Health Affairs*, 34, no. 7 (2015): 1084-1091, 1084, 1085, *available at* http://content.healthaffairs.org/content/34/7/1084.full.pdf (last visited May 16, 2019).
- 38. Health Care and Education Reconciliation Act of 2010 § 1202, 42 U.S.C. § 1396a(a)(13)(C) (2012).
- 39. See "ACHA Medicaid Advocacy Primer: A Proposal For Providing Medicaid Eligible Students With An Option For Student Health Insurance Coverage," *American College Health Association: Affordable Care Act And Student Health Insurance* (May 2013), *available at* http://www.acha.org/documents/resources/aca/ACHA_Medicaid_Advocacy_Primer_May2013.pdf (last visited May 16, 2019) (predicting 5 million college students would be eligible for Medicaid if all states adopted the expansion and proposing premium assistance arrangements).
- 40. M. Andrews, "States Consider Using Medicaid To Pay College Health Plan Premiums," *NPR*, May 27, 2014, *available at* health-shots/2014/05/27/315280756/states-consider-using-medicaid-to-pay-college-health-plan-premiums (last visited May 16, 2019). See also E. Whitman, "Who Uses Medicaid? Students Form Burgeoning Pool of Beneficiaries: Changing Profile of Public health Insurance Program," *International Business Times*, July 12, 2015, *available* at http://www.ibtimes.com/who-uses-medicaid-students-form-burgeoning-pool-beneficiaries-changing-profile-public-2003608 (last visited May 16, 2019).

- 41. MassHealth, "Do You Have MassHealth Coverage?," *available at* https://www.mass.gov/files/documents/2017/10/20/SHIP%20Student%20Flyer%20FAQ_2017_generic%206-2017.pdf, https://www.mass.gov/files/documents/2017/10/20/SHIP%20Student%20Flyer%20FAQ_2017_generic%206-2017.pdf, https://www.mass.gov/files/documents/2017/10/20/SHIP%20Student%20Flyer%20FAQ_2017_generic%206-2017.pdf, https://www.mass.gov/files/documents/2017/10/20/SHIP%20Student%20Flyer%20FAQ_2017_generic%206-2017.pdf, https://www.mass.gov/files/documents/2019/SHIP%20Student%20Flyer%20F
- 42. J. Alker, S. Miskell, M. Musumeci, and R. Rodowitz, "Medicaid Premium Assistance Programs: What Information Is Available about Benefit and Cost-Sharing Wrap-Around Coverage?," *The Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured*, December 2015: Executive Summary Issue Brief, *available at* http://files.kff.org/attachment/issue-brief-medicaid-premium-assistance-programs-what-information-is-available-about-benefit-and-cost-sharing-wrap-around-coverage (last visited May 16, 2019).
- 43. E. W. Leonard, "Crafting a Narrative for the Red State Option," *Kentucky Law Journal*, 102, no. 2 (2014): 381-439, 409 n.198.
- 44. *Texas v. United States*, *supra* note 5 (holding that without the tax penalty, the individual mandate lacks constitutional grounding, and thus the entire ACA must fall). See J. Oberlander, "Sitting in Limbo—Obamacare Under Divided Government," *New England Journal of Medicine* 380 (2019): 2485-2487, *available at* https://www.nejm.org/doi/full/10.1056/NEJMp1903373> (last visited May 16, 2019) (citing range of legal scholars who believe the district court's severability analyses is flawed.).
- 45. S. T. Sanford, "Nobody Knew How Complicated: Constraining the President's Power to (Re)Shape Health Reform," *American Journal of Law and Medicine* (forthcoming 2019) [hereinafter Sanford "Nobody Knew"].
- 46. Letter from CMS to State Medicaid Directors, "Re: Opportunities to Promote Work and Community Engagement among Medicaid Beneficiaries," *Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services*, (Jan. 11, 2018), *available at* https://www.medicaid.gov/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/smd18002.pdf (last visited May 16, 2019).
- 47. A. Goodnough, "Judge Strikes Down Kentucky's Medicaid Rules," *The New York Times*, June 29, 2018, *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/29/health/kentucky-medicaid-work-rules.html [hereinafter Goodnough] (last visited May 3, 2019).
- 48. See Kaiser Family Foundation ("KFF"), "Medicaid Waiver Tracker: Approved and Pending Section 1115 Waivers by State,", April 18, 2019, *available at* https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/medicaid-waiver-tracker-approved-and-pending-section-1115-waivers-by-state/ (last visited May 16, 2019) [hereinafter KFF "1115 Waivers by State"] (interactive Medicaid waiver tracker, with section on work or community engagement requirements, and links to the waiver requests).
- 49. Stewart v. Azar, 313 F. Supp. 3d 237, 243 (D.D.C. 2018). See also S. D. Watson, "Medicaid, Work, and the Courts: Reigning in HHS Overreach," The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 46, no. 4 (2018): 887-891.
- 50. Stewart v. Azar, 313 F. Supp. 3d 237, 265 (D.D.C. 2018).
- 51. See KFF "1115 Waivers by State," supra note 48.
- 52. *Id*.
- 53. *Id*.
- 54. *Id*.
- 55. Amended Complaint, *Stewart v. Azar*, U.S. District Court, District of Columbia, Civil Action No. 1:18-cv-152 (JEB), January 14, 2019, *available at* https://9kqpw4dcaw91s37kozm5jx17-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/01/88.-Amended-Complaint_Redacted.pdf (last visited May 16, 2019).
- 56. K. Keith, "The Short-Term, Limited-Duration Coverage Final Rule: The Background, The Content, And What Could Come Next," *Health Affairs Blog*, August 1, 2018, *available at* https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20180801.169759/full/ (last visited May 16, 2019) (explaining STLD rule).
- 57. See Sanford "Nobody Knew," *supra* note 45 (discussing state responses as well as other limited-coverage federal proposals). See also Complaint, *Association for Community Affiliated Plans v. United States Department of Treasury*, U.S. District Court, District of Columbia, Civil Action 1:18-cv-02133, *available at* https://www.courtlistener.com/recap/gov.uscourts.dcd.200087/gov.uscourts.dcd.200087.1.0.pdf (last visited May 16,2019) (challenge to 2018 STLD regulations).
- 58. J. Kiley, "Most Continue to Say Ensuring Health Care Coverage Is Government's Responsibility," *Pew Res. Center*, October 3, 2018, *available at* http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/10/03/most-continue-to-say-ensuring-health-care-coverage-is-governments-responsibility/ (last visited May 3, 2019).
- 59. U.S. Census Bureau, Library, "Voting Rates by Age," *available at* https://www.census.gov/library/visualizations/2017/comm/voting-rates-age.html (last visited May 3, 2019) (chart with data back to 1980, captioned "more millennials vote: only age group to see voter turnout increase since 2012").

- 60. J.D. Clinton and M.W. Sances, "The Politics of Policy: The Initial Mass Political Effects of Medicaid Expansion in the States," *American Political Science Review* 112, no. 1 (2018): 167-185 (citing studies).
- 61. *Id.*; K. Baicker and A. Finkelstein, "The Impact of Medicaid Expansion on Voter Participation: Evidence from the Oregon Health Insurance Experiment," *University of Chicago Becker Friedman Institute for Economics*, Working Paper No. 2018-76 (Nov. 6, 2018), *available at https://ssrn.com/abstract=3279592 (last visited May 3, 2019); J. Haselswerdt, "Expanding Medicaid, Expanding the Electorate: The Affordable Care Act's Short-Term Impact on Political Participation," <i>Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 42, no, 4 (2017) 667-695; see also Margot Sanger-Katz, "Where Medicaid is Expanded, More People Vote," *New York Times* (November 8, 2018) (discussing studies); and *Journal of Health Politics, Policy and Law* 44, no. 3 (forthcoming June 2019) (issue focused on political engagement related to the ACA).
- 62. Clinton and Sances, supra note 60, at 170.
- 63. Id.
- 64. Goodnough, *supra* note 47 (discussing 2015 gubernatorial election and subsequent effort to impose work or community engagement requirements on Medicaid expansion population).
- 65. Baicker and Finkelstein, supra note 61.
- 66. See Haselswerdt, supra note 61.
- 67. U.S. Census Bureau, *supra* note 59 (chart with data back to 1980, captioned "more millennials vote: only age group to see voter turnout increase since 2012"). N. Thomas et al., "Democracy Counts: A Report on U.S. College and University Student Voting (2012 and 2016)," Institute for Democracy & Higher Education, 1-21, 2017, Tufts University, *available at* https://idhe.tufts.edu/sites/default/files/NSLVE%20Report%202012-2016_1.pdf [https://perma.cc/627A-29DT] (last visited May 3, 2019) (study of 10 million deidentified records for students in all 50 states showed that their turnout increased, and more so than general population). See also "Young People Dramatically Increase their Turnout to 31%, Shape 2018 Midterm Elections," *The Center for Information & Research on Civic Learning and Engagement*, November 7, 2018, *available at* https://civicyouth.org/young-people-dramatically-increase-their-turnout-31-percent-shape-2018-midterm-elections/ (last visited May 3, 2019).
- 68. T. Bodenheimer, "A New Plan to Rescue the ACA: Medicare-At-55," *Health Affairs*, October 16, 2017, *available at* https://www.healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20171022.860990/full/ (last visited May 3, 2019).
- 69. *Id.*, (arguing for mandatory rather than optional enrollment at 55); L. J. Blumberg and J. Holahan, "Designing a Medicare Buy-In and a Public Plan Marketplace Option: Policy Options and Considerations," *Urban Institute* 1-12, September 2016, *available a* https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/84436/2000946-designing-a-medicare-buy-in-and-a-public-plan-marketplace-option.pdf (last visited May 3, 2019) ("Depending upon how the proposal is structured, it could reduce costs for younger adults in the private insurance market as older adults leave the risk pool."). See also M. Sanger-Katz, "Expanding Medicare Would Solve Some Problems, Create New Ones," The Upshot, *New York Times*, June 2, 2016, *available at* https://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/02/upshot/expanding-medicare-would-solve-some-problems-create-new-ones.html (last visited May 29, 2019).